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You will notice that we are not having elections of offi-

cers at this time. The Board of Directors a couple years 

ago voted to have two-year terms rather than the single 

year terms for all officers. The officers elected in January 

2012 will serve through December 2013, at which time 

elections will be held. It is not too early for any inter-

ested members to think about running for office  

 

Bill Carroll, President 

Franklin County Covered Bridges Depicted On Raf-

fle Quilt 

 

The Franklin County Quilters Guild’s annual raffle quilt, 

shown below, features the “Covered Bridges of Franklin 

County” this year. 

 

   
Covered Bridges of Franklin County” Photo courtesy Scott 

Perry, Montgomery Center, Vt. 

The raffle is held annually in conjunction with the 

guild’s quilt show in early April. This year’s quilt is an 

original design by Denise Chase of Saint Albans, with 

original embroidery patterns for the bridges drawn by 

Sharon Perry of Montgomery. 

     Members of the Guild embroidered blocks of 12 cov-

ered bridges which are currently standing or formerly 

stood in Franklin County, Vermont. As Vermont’s cov-

ered bridge capital, and as home to the Jewett brothers, 

local bridge builders in the late 1800s, it is not surprising 

to find 5 of the quilt’s 12 blocks feature covered bridges 

from Montgomery. Two bridges from Enosburgh, two 

from Fairfax, and one each from Fairfield, Georgia and 

Swanton also adorn the on-point blocks. 

     The Guild will draw the winning raffle ticket for the 

“Covered Bridges of Franklin County” quilt at the con-

clusion of the its 15th annual quilt show on April 6th & 

7th, 2013. The quilt show is held at City Hall, 100 North 

Main Street, in Saint Albans. Tickets are available at the 

show or in advance by contacting Ann Jacobs, 802-372-

5611 or via email to franklincountyquilters@gmail.com. 

     The Guild provides local charities and other organiza-

tions with handmade quilts. These quilts have been used 

for fund raising projects or simply to provide comfort 

and warmth to someone who might otherwise not get it. 

Over 1,500 quilts have been donated to over 20 charities 

and non-profits, as well as to local military Purple Heart 

recipients, or families of those recipients, and victims of 

disasters. 
     With just under 100 members, the Franklin County 

Quilters Guild has grown to be the largest quilt guild in 

Franklin County, Vermont.  The guild was established in 

February 1991 to promote an interest in the art of quilt-

ing, and has met monthly ever since. Monthly meetings 

are held on the third Wednesdays, September through 

June, at the Church of the Rock, on Route 104 in Saint 

Albans, starting at 6:30 p.m. Visit the Guild’s website for 

more information and see a close-up photograph of the 

raffle quilt at www.franklincountyquilters.org. 
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Vermont Covered Bridge Society Thirteenth  

Annual Fall Meeting - Middlebury, Vermont  

Saturday, September 29, 2012 
 

The thirteenth Annual Fall meeting of the Vermont Cov-

ered Bridge Society was held in the Ilsley Public Library 

Meeting Room in Middlebury, Vermont on Saturday, 

September 29, 2012. Twenty-four people were in atten-

dance. 

 
VCBS 2012 Fall Meeting—Photo by Maria Ligon 

 

The topic of the rehabilitation of the Pulp Mill Covered 

Bridge brought many interested people from the sur-

rounding communities inasmuch as the bridge, being a 

significant part of the local traffic infrastructure, has 

been closed for the duration of the rehabilitation project.  

The presentation by Jim Ligon, Project Superintendent, 

Alpine Construction LLC of Schuylerville, NY for the 

Pulp Mill Bridge Renovation project in Middlebury/

Weybridge, began the meeting at 10:10 a.m.   

In addition to the rolling slide show presentation of many 

photographs of the ongoing work, Jim had displayed 

many artifacts unearthed and acquired from the Pulp Mill 

Bridge as well as other covered bridge restoration sites. 

Questions to Jim were welcomed.    

Attendees were able to view the artifacts before and after 

the presentation. Most of those in attendance from the 

surrounding communities did not remain for the business 

meeting.   

President Bill Carroll called the business meeting to or-

der at 11:17 a.m. Twelve members remained for the busi-

ness portion of the meeting.   

Minutes of the Annual Spring meeting held in Benning-

ton were not read as they are published in The Bridger 

Newsletter. 

Treasurer’s Report:                                                                                                                                      

Treasurer, Neil Daniels gave the following interim report 

for the period as of September 8, 2012:    

Cash in bank at 12-30-11    $5,403.70  

                            8-31-12      2,678.94 

                       Difference     $2,724.76 

Note:  3-9-12 gift to Preservation Trust of Vermont                 

$2,251.57 

           3-9-12 transfer 2011 gift amount to Save-a-bridge 

Fund    583.00                                                                               

Sub total $2,834.57 

Save-A-Bridge Fund:                                                                                          

Sept. 9-30-11 value   $6,005.00 

Vote was to invest for return: Invested $6,032.00 by year 

end 12-31-11 value   $6,123.00                                                                           

During 2012 added to fund       $583.00 

 Cost basis now $6,031.00 + $583.00 = $6,614.00                                                                               

Value Siebert 8.31.12          $7,640.00 

 Return on investment 12 months 15.5%       

 End of October 2012 value with dividend received    

$7,665.00 

A motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report was made by 

John Weaver and seconded by Beverly DeLaney. 

  Committee Reports                                                                                                                

Membership: reported by Suzanne Daniels                                                                                                                       

A welcome was given to new members who have joined 

since the Annual Spring meeting last April:  Jil 

MacMemnamin of the Brattleboro Garden Club, a group 

doing marvelous work in the new park surrounding the 

Brattleboro Creamery Covered Bridge, and Jim and 

Diane Donovan of Washington, VT.  

 This brings our membership to a total of 139. 

Unfortunately, we had to close out some memberships 

when we stopped hearing from them for more than a 

year. Of the 139 memberships approximately half, 71, 

are Vermont residents.  The rest of our memberships hale 

from New England, to Arizona, and to Canada.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    

Communications: Joe Nelson reported of the139 mem-

bers, 37 have opted to receive the newsletter electroni-

cally, saving the VCBS $66.60 in postage per year and 

approximately $97.68 in printing costs – a total of 

$164.28 per year.  The newsletter costs $0.66 each to 

print, fold and tape. 

 Bill Caswell is the new VCBS newsletter editor. 

Bill is taking over the project from Ray Hitchcock who, 

unfortunately because of failing health, must leave that 

post.  The newsletter, The Bridger, is key in the Vermont 

Covered Bridge Society’s out-reach. 

 Reporter/Correspondents are still needed to bring 

local covered bridge news to The Bridger with on-the-

scene reports, photos and/or news clippings. Joe encour-

ages contacting him, Communications Committee Chair, 

with information or to sign up. 

Events Committee: Chair is still needed. 

 The Vermont History Expo 2012 was held June 16 and 

17 at the Tunbridge, VT Fairgrounds.  The sales table at 

the booth hosted by the VCBS made a profit of $122.71.  

Profits from these sales go to the Save-A-Bridge Fund. 

For more information or to sign up for the Events Com-

mittee position please contact Bill Carroll or Joe Nelson. 

Historical Committee:   no report 
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Bridge Watch: John Weaver reported: 

Taftsville replace entire abutments and rehabilitate the 

bridge 

Townsend   looking for funding to repair the Scott Cov-

ered Bridge 

An October 25th meeting will be held to discuss repairs 

needed to the Longley Bridge in Montgomery. There is 

no conceptual report as yet. 

Bartonsville   The new replacement bridge (historic 

bridge destroyed in the tropical storm Irene) is under 

construction. The temporary abutments will now be the 

permanent abutments. The temporary bridge is sitting on 

the to-be permanent abutments for the new bridge. 

Upper Falls Neil Daniels reported that the riprap was not 

well done at a previous repair at the Downers Bridge and 

that which is on the south abutment is inadequate. 

Archives: Bill Carroll asked for any newspaper articles 

or reports of covered bridge news to be submitted to him 

for the archives. 

OLD BUSINESS   none reported 

NEW BUSINESS  

 A request was made for a volunteer to chair the 

Events Committee.   

 A letter received from Paul Bruhn, Executive 

Director of the Preservation Trust of Vermont, was read 

thanking the VCBS for the donation received for flood 

recovery work. In the letter Paul reiterated that, as re-

quested, the money would be used to help rehabilitate 

and rebuild covered bridges that were damaged or de-

stroyed by the tropical storm Irene. He expressed grati-

tude and wrote “know that your support significantly 

lightened the load for many communities.” 

 Next meeting date was not determined.   

 No further discussion, a motion to adjourn was 

made by Beverly Delaney and seconded by John 

Weaver.  The meeting adjourned at 11:48 a.m. 

 Respectfully submitted,   Irene Barna, Secretary      

 

To be eligible for this year's contest, there are two things 

you need to do:  

1) Pay your membership dues before December 31, 

2012. (Please note that if your 2012 membership has 

been paid in advance of this date, or if you are a life 

member, your name will automatically be entered into 

the drawing.) 

2) Complete the membership form in this issue of the 

news-letter and return it with your check made payable 

to the VCBS no later than December 31st. The mailing 

address is: VCBS, PO Box 267, Jericho, VT 05465-

0267. Winners will be announced in the spring issue of 

our newsletter.  

Member Birthdays and Anniversaries 

 

December - 01 Terry and Jane Shaw,  06 Priscilla 

O'Reilly, 08 Mark Dawson, 20 Ben and June Evans,  

20 Lyn Whiston, 22 Richard Davis, 23 Ed Barna, 24 

Tina Conn, 24 Dave and Marikka Guay  

25 Ann Ovitt, 26 Virginia Brackett, 27 Steve and Susan 

Miyamoto, 27 Dan Brock, 28 Anthony and Pat Daniels, 

30 Gloria Davis, 31 Jan Bramhall, 31 Ben Evans  

January - 4 Marclay and Thomas Davis, 12 Ray Hitch-

cock, 12 Jim Patch, 15 Dan Castellini  

23 Ray & Adriene Hitchcock, 29 Bill Jeffrey  

February - 2 Bill Caswell, 7 Richard (Rick) Cyphers, 12 

Joe and Ruth Nelson, 14 Richard Howrigan  

12 Robert Cassidy, 21 George Longenecker, 21 Jean 

Carrington, 24 John Weaver, 26 David Guay 
 

 

 
2013 Early Renewal Contest - We are pleased to be 

able to once again offer our Early Renewal Contest. This 

contest has been a huge success in the past and helps the 

Society in many ways. Paying your membership fees 

before the December 31 deadline not only qualifies you 

for a chance to win a nice gift, but gives the society the 

funds it needs going in to the new year.  

 Here are the prizes for this year's contest: Two 

year free membership to the VCBS or a signed copy of 

Spanning Time, Vermont's Covered Bridges by Joe Nel-

son, or the cash equivalent.  

 
 

Joseph G. Giannattasio Jr., on December 4, 2012, of Lin-

denwold, age 72. Beloved husband of Rosemary (nee 

Eldridge), loving father of Daniel and his wife Jennifer 

of Runnemede, devoted grandfather of Nicholas, Julia, 

and Alex. Also survived by one brother George Giannat-

tasio.  

 Joseph was a member of Theodore Burr Covered 

Bridge Society and many other covered bridge societies. 

Joseph (Jersey Joe) and Rose have been members of the 

Vermont Covers Bridge Society since December, 2002. 

  

 He was an accomplished nature photographer. In 

lieu of flowers donations may be made in Joseph’s honor 

to the American Cancer Society, 1851 Old Cuthbert Rd., 

Cherry Hill, NJ 08034.  
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Pulp Mill Bridge Opens 

 

 
Friday, November 9, 2012 is a red-letter day in Middle-

bury/Weybridge.  
 
The Pulp Mill Covered Bridge noon-time ribbon cutting 

was well attended. Closed since January 3, 2011, it’s 

good to have the old span back in service giving the two 

towns more than one option to cross Otter Creek 

 

November 10, 2012 – The Pulp Mill bridge is once 

again open to traffic. The towns (Middlebury and Wey-

bridge) had a ribbon cutting ceremony yesterday follow-

ing our final inspection by the state. The  

state's engineer is still working out of his office in the 

road, but traffic can go around him. He'll move out 

sometime in the next month and then we can remove the 

trailer. 

  Jim Ligon, Project Superintendent, Alpine Con-

struction LLC of Schuylerville, NY. 
 

 

Bartonsville Bridge Update  
 

Several local people are monitoring the building of the 

new covered bridge.  It is bigger, longer, and stronger 

than the old bridge.  It is being advertised as the longest 

single span covered bridge in the US. 

 

As of this writing the Cold Bridge builder is on schedule.  

It is the first this writer has seen of this style construc-

tion. The bridge was placed temporarily on steel beams 

and is supported by a skeleton of steel.  It is on tempo-

rary abutments adjacent to the new abutments.  The new 

abutments host the temporary bridge.  

 

The lattice sides, floor beams are in place as are the roof 

trusses.  The roof sheathing is on and the siding will be 

up in a day or two. It looks like the adjacent temporary 

bridge will be closed in December. The contractor will 

give everyone 2 weeks’ notice prior to closing and it will 

remain closed for 6 weeks.  Then the new bridge will be 

lifted into place without oxen. 

 

According to the October Rockingham select board min-

utes, funds have been committed for the project from the 

Historic Preservation Trust. 

 

Sue Hammond, community leader has noted that photos 

and videos can be viewed on You Tube and on the Face-

book page.  The Weather Channel video by Scott  

Rensberger can be seen there as well:  

h t t p : / / w w w . y o u t u b e . c o m / w a t c h ?

v=uCQDfZQdNVA&feature=em-share_video_user 
 

 
Bartonsville CB Nov 2012 by A. Hitchcock 

 
VCBS Lending Library, a Learning/Research Source 

The Vermont Covered Bridge Society has set up a lend-

ing library available to all Society members-in-good-

standing through media mail.  Librarian Warren Tripp 

has created a detailed booklist complete with a descrip-

tion and critique of each book. Copies of the index are 

available by mail, or you may contact Joe Nelson for an 

electronic copy at jcnelson@together.net.  

 A borrower can contact Warren Tripp who will 

send the book by Postal Service Media Mail. Books are 

returned the same way. Send Warren the complete title 

of the book(s) you wish to borrow. He will respond with 

the mailing cost and mail the order when the fee is re-

ceived. The borrower is then responsible to return the 

item(s) in a reasonable time, preferably not more than 

two months. Contact Warren Tripp, P. O. Box 236, 

Groton, VT 05046, fftwbt@yahoo.com, Phone (802) 584

-3545. 
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By Bill Carroll, Historical Committee Chair 

 

Caledonia County Lost Bridges, from VCBS Ar-

chives 

 The archives of the Vermont Covered Bridge 

Society have clippings and prints relating to 6 of the 

68 (or more) lost bridges in Caledonia County, as 

follows: 

 Village or Church Street Bridge, Barnet (45-

03-14x). This single-span Paddleford truss 

bridge crossed Stevens River near the center 

of Barnet Village. It was built in 1870 and 

was condemned by the state and replaced by 

a concrete bridge in 1948. We have an illus-

trated clipping with minimal information 

about the bridge. 

 Center Bridge, St. Johnsbury (45-03-41x). 

This bridge crossed the Passumpsic River in 

St. Johnsbury. It is identified as a Long truss 

in lostbridges.org, and from photographs ap-

pears to be a single span. The date of build-

ing is unknown. According to an illustrated 

clipping it was lost to an ice jam in 1916. 

(lostbridges.com gives the date when it was 

lost as 1926) The clipping has a photograph 

of a postcard showing the bridge, and in 

common with many postcards of the early 

20th century has a number of imaginary im-

ages superimposed on the print. 

 Hasting Street Bridge, St. Johnsbury (45-03-

39x). This bridge also crossed the Passump-

sic River in St. Johnsbury, and also is identi-

fied as a Long truss, apparently a single 

span. The date of construction is unknown. 

The bridge was lost in November 1927 to the 

flood. In our archives we have two illus-

trated articles about the 1927 flood, pub-

lished by the Caledonian-Record on the an-

niversary of the flood in 1987 and 1997. 

Both show the well-known print of the Hast-

ing Street Bridge floating like a ship down 

the Passumpsic River. 

 Goss Hollow Bridge, St. Johnsbury (45-03-

34x). This bridge was a 60 foot single-span 

Long truss bridge over the Sleeper River on 

the road to North Danville. It was built 

around 1855, and replaced by a steel and 

concrete structure in 1938.  

 This was the covered bridge in St. Johns-

bury. We have in the archives two prints of 

the bridge, one with a few historical notes, 

and a clipping about the old bridge. 

 Main Street Bridge, Hardwick (45-03-22x). 

This bridge is said to have been a Paddleford 

truss with an added arch, and crossed the 

Lamoille River in downtown Hardwick adja-

cent to the Hardwick Inn. The date of con-

struction is unknown. The bridge was lost in 

1927. We have no information about the rea-

son for the loss, but likely it was flood re-

lated. 

 Railroad Bridge, Hardwick (45-03-02x). 

Three photographic prints in the archives are 

labeled as being this bridge, but close exami-

nation of the cupola vents indicates that 

these prints are of Fisher Bridge in nearby 

Wolcott. A short illustrated clipping in the 

archives does cover briefly the fire that de-

stroyed the bridge in 11959. The bridge was 

built to carry the tracks of the St. J. & L. C. 

railroad across the Lamoille River in 1909. It 

was a 98 foot long Town lattice bridge, one 

of several covered bridges on the railroad 

line. 

 Sources: Archives of the Vermont Covered 

Bridge Society. 

Covered spans of yesteryear. www.lostbridges.org  

Recent accessions: Clippings from the Rutland Her-

ald, from Irene Barna. Most are illustrated clippings 

and feature work done after Tropical Storm Irene. 

1. “Bowers Bridge back in business”, August 6, 

2012. 

2. “Rockingham awards contract …”, Bartonsville 

Bridge, June 8, 2012. 

3. “Restoring historic span …”, Worrall Bridge, No-

vember 5, 2011. 

4. “Covered bridges half-marathon”, runners on 

Middle Bridge, Woodstock, June 5, 2012. 

5. “Building bridges”, rebuilding of ‘covered bridge 

(romantic shelter) at Riverside Farm, Pittsford, Oc-

tober 21, 2011. 

6. “Under construction”, post-Irene repairs to Tafts-

ville Bridge, June 6, 2012. 

7. “Bridge repair to take a year”, Taftsville Bridge, 

August 2, 2012. 

To our members. Please save newspaper articles re-

lating to any aspect of the covered bridges in Ver-

mont, with the name of the newspaper and date of 

publication. They can be brought to a meeting or 

sent to Bill Carroll.  
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Spanning Time: Vermont's Covered Bridges by Jo-

seph C. Nelson features 102 color photographs of Ver-

mont's covered bridges in fifteen chapters, each a guided 

tour. The tours are complete with maps, commentary on 

the uniqueness of each bridge, and historic highlights 

about the towns and villages in which the bridges stand.  

 An appendix provides: A Summary of Vermont's 

Covered Bridges; A Covered Bridge Glossary; A Bridge 

Truss section, explaining how trusses work; Thumbnail 

biographies of people who designed and built the 

bridges; A Covered Bridge Reading List, for bridge and 

history buffs; A detailed Index.  Spanning Time: Ver-

mont's Covered Bridges: 7" x 10", 288 pages. Published 

by New England Press at P.O. Box 575, Shelburne, VT 

05482. Spanning Time is available directly from the au-

thor for $39.00, free shipping. Go to http:// 

www.vermontbridges.com/special% 20070514.htm  

Also see: http://www.vermontbridges.com/ bookre-

views.htm. 

 

World Guide to Covered Bridges - 2009 Edition Pub-

lished by the National Society for the Preservation of 

Covered Bridges. On Sale: $15.00. Profits will go to the 

Vermont Covered Bridge Society's Save-A-Bridge Pro-

gram. For your copy send $15.00 plus $4.95 shipping to 

Joe Nelson, P.O. Box 267, Jericho, VT 05465-0267.  

 

Covered Bridges of New England —DVD Produced by 

Ocean State Video of Rhode Island for Public Television. 

On Sale: $20.00. Profits will go to the Vermont covered 

Bridge Society's Save-A-Bridge Program. For your copy 

send $20.00 plus $1.88 shipping to Joe Nelson, P.O. Box 

267, Jericho, VT 05465-0267. 

 

New York State Covered Bridge Driving Tour Now 

Available! - Would you like to see all of New York 

State‘s Covered Bridges at your leisure in the comfort of 

your own vehicle? Well now you can! The New York 

State Covered Bridge Driving Tour is a spiral bound, full 

color tour which includes turn by turn directions and 

color photographs of each of New York‘s authentic and 

historic covered bridges. Included are the statistics on 

each bridge and an interesting history of the bridge and 

the surrounding town, and old postcards of how the 

bridges looked during an earlier time. To obtain a copy 

of the tour, contact: Bob and Trish Kane, 167 Williams 

Rd., Sherburne, NY 13460, 607-674-9656, Email: bob-

trish68@frontiernet.net 

 

Covered Bridges of Vermont Print - The Covered 

Bridges of Vermont features 19 photographs of covered 

bridges taken throughout the state by photographer, and 

VCBS member, Ray Arsenault. The print is beautifully 

printed on professional high quality 100lb paper, and 

measures 18" x 26.5." Order now at: 

www.coveredbridgesofvermont.com 

 

 

Second National Covered Bridge Conference 

September 24, 2012 - Many of you have already heard 

about the conference to be held in and around Dayton 

next June. It is hoped that you will attend if you possibly 

can, and that you will share this information with anyone 

else who might be at all interested in this important topic. 

I think most of the CB newsletter editors have been in-

cluding this event in their publications, and trust you will 

continue to do so in each issue. Not only our esteemed 

professor friends, but also our engineer and builder 

friends, are invited to consider presenting a paper or oth-

erwise participating in the presentations. [Please contact 

David Simmons with any thoughts or questions along 

those lines.] God willing, I hope to see you all in Dayton 

next June! 

 

Jim Crouse 

 

[Preliminary info on the conference is available on the 

conference webpage: http://www.woodcenter.org/2013-

national-covered-bridge-conference/ 
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How Can We Protect Covered Bridges From Over-

sized/Overweight Vehicles?* 

 

 A kayaker paddling under the West Montrose 

Covered Bridge [WGN 59-50-01] noticed a large crack 

in one of the floor beams. Engineers determined that the 

damage was caused by an overweight vehicle. A tractor 

was seen pulling two wagons full of corn across the 

bridge around the time of the damage. The load limit on 

the bridge is 3 tonnes (3.3 tons); the weight of the tractor 

and loaded wagons would have been a multiple of this, 

said Tony Dowling, of BridgeKeepers, West Montrose, 

Ontario. 

 In Spencerville Indiana on September 26, A semi

-truck driver let his GPS lead him into Spencerville’s 

Coburn Bridge, WGN 14-17-01, breaking tie-beams and 

roof supports the length of the160-foot bridge. 

  

 In Erwinna, Pennsylvania on September 11, an 

oversized truck damaged the Erwinna Covered Bridge, 

WGN 38-09-04. Heavy damage was done to the bridge's 

roof, portal entrance and upper bracing. The Erwinna 

bridge is 43 feet long, 19 feet wide and has an 11-foot 

height limit, but no posted weight restriction. 

  

 Speakman Bridge No. 1, WGN 38-15-05, in 

West Marlborough, Pennsylvania, has been out of use 

since November 2011, after a tractor-trailer crossed it, 

c a u s i n g  m a s s i v e  s t r u c t u r a l  d a m a g e . 
  

 In Peebles, Ohio, on June 11, police looked for a 

car-hauling vehicle which damaged the Harshaville Cov-

ered Bridge, WGN 35-01-02. A witness reported a vehi-

cle hauling three cars attempted a crossing. A cable sup-

porting the bridge snagged the top car, damaging it and 

the bridge. The truck left the scene. 

  

 In Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, on May 10, 

2012, a tractor-trailer driver fitted his truck neatly into 

the Hunsecker Mill Covered Bridge, WGN 38-36-06, 

because his GPS told him he could. The bridge is marked 

for 3 tons with a height limit of 13 feet 3 inches. The 

truck is 15 tons and 13 feet 6 inches high. 

  

 A nearby property owner said traffic seems to 

have picked up on Hunsecker Road in recent years, at-

tributing the increased traffic to GPS devices. For GPS 

users, Hunsecker Road appears to be an attractive short-

cut, despite the fact that the road is served by a single-

lane covered bridge with a 3-ton weight restriction. 

  

 Last July in Lancaster. Pennsylvania, Large 

trucks driving through any of the 22 Lancaster County-

owned covered bridges had better learn to duck. The 

county is installing "headache bars" to keep oversized 

trucks out of historic bridges. These are wooden beams 

suspended by chains from the tops of each entrance to a  

bridge. County workers can install the beams themselves 

at a cost of $150 per bridge, cheap when compared to the 

expense required to repair damage to supports and siding 

done by oversized trucks. It remains to be seen whether 

this solution is effective. 

 Tony Dowling asks, “do you have any sugges-

tions or examples for cases where measures have been 

taken to keep oversized vehicles off covered bridges? 

Height restrictors are unsightly. We have considered load 

sensors in the road approaching the bridge, with fixed 

and electronic signage warning of load limits and over-

weight vehicles, and triggering a camera to catch viola-

tors. Any ideas would be helpful.” 

 Bill Caswell, responding to Tony Dowling’s 

question, said: “I agree with you that solutions such as 

the height restrictors or "headache bars" used in many 

areas are unsightly. In some places they can be placed far 

from the structure, but that would not [always] be possi-

ble . . . I have seen instances where the portal is reconfig-

ured so it provides a smaller opening. I don't know how 

effective it is. There are also instances where the height 

clearance posted on the bridge is lower than the actual 

clearance, but I expect that does as much good as the 

weight limit signs that are being ignored.” 

 “We've been tinkering with the idea of a load 

sensor in the road,” Dowling said, “well away from the 

bridge, connected to an electronic sign that would warn 

potential offenders ‘Overweight! Do Not Cross Bridge! 

$5000 Fine.’ If that was combined with 24-7 video sur-

veillance right at the bridge aimed at license plate height, 

the sensor could also time-stamp potential violations so 

they could be quickly checked on the video . . . . The 

Region investigated weight monitors and surveillance.  

Their estimate for cost at that time was $50,000. *This 

story based in part on http://www.vermontbridges.com/

west_montrose.htm 

Historic Covered Bridge Committee Meeting - 

Longley Covered Bridge  
 

November 27, 2012 – The Vermont Agency of Transpor-

tation Historic Bridge Committee convened a meeting to 

discuss the options for the repair of the Longley Bridge 

(WGN 45-06-08). The Vermont Covered Bridge Society 

has a non-voting seat on the committee. 

 The Longley Bridge, which serves Longley 

Bridge Road over Trout River in the Town of Montgom-

ery, has been inspected and closed, found to be no longer 

capable of carrying the loads required of it, and bypassed 

with a temporary bridge. The Town of Montgomery is 

seeking State approval of one of several options. 

 The requirements of the Town of Montgomery 

were presented by: Scott Perry, Select Board Chair; 

Carol McGregor, Montgomery Historical Society; Beth-

any Remmers, Northwest Regional Planning Commis-

sion; Sean James, Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc.; and 

Jan Lewandoski, Traditional & Restoration Builders. 
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 The presentation included a description of the 

traffic volumes, weights of vehicles, and road use. 

Basically, the town requires that the bridge be capable of 

carrying its emergency vehicles, but still retain its his-

toric appearance. 

 Sean James presented five alternatives for the 

restoration: H6 (6 tons), H8 (8 tons), H16a (16 tons with 

glulam below), H16b (16 tons with glulam inside), and 

H20 (20 tons with new trusses). Repair recommendations 

for alternatives H6 through H8 are:  

 Replace selected lattice & chord members 

 Epoxy repair of splits in end of lattice with ep-

oxy 

 Replace missing trunnels 

 Remove and inspect all existing trunnels, re-

place as required 

 Add curb to bridge 

 Replace entire deck with one layer of sawn 

decking and runners 

 Replace select floor beams (H6) with sawn floor 

beams 

 Replace all floor beams (H8) with sawn floor 

beams 

 

 Alternative H16 requires the above plus: 

 

 Replacement of all floor beams with sawn or 

Glulam beams 

 Adding new supplemental Glulam stringers un-

der the bridge (H16a) 

 Adding new supplemental Glulam stringers in-

side the bridge (H16b) 

 Loads to be shared between the trusses and the 

Glulam stringers 

 

 Alternative H20 requires: 

 

 All new covered bridge with sawn lumber and 

Glulam 

 Preservation of design 

 

 The Town wants to boost the load carrying capa-

bility of the bridge as much as possible while preserving 

the historic structure. The VCBS favors an alternative 

that would keep the maximum “Original Fabric” of the 

bridge while upping its load carrying capacity. Reversi-

ble glulam stringers under the bridge would be accept-

able under the Burlington Charter for the Preservation of 

Historic Covered Bridges approved June 6, 2003 at the 

First National Best Practices Conference for Covered 

Bridges, held in Burlington, Vermont 

 The formal minutes of this meeting could not be 

available for this issue of The Bridger. Another Historic 

Bridge Committee will be convened to make a decision 

on the alternatives presented.  

 

 
 

The next Vermont Covered Bridge Society Spring Meet-

ing will be held on Saturday, April 27, 2013.  We have 

reserved the Bartonsville Grange which is near Chester 

and the new Bartonsville Covered Bridge. Susan 

Hammond the local activist who led the local citizens 

advocacy group will be our speaker.  She filmed the 

bridge as it was washed off its abutments during Hurri-

cane Irene. This film was carried by the international 

news media.  You might have seen her on Weather 

Channel films collaborated by VCBS.  Details of the 

Spring Meeting will be reported in the spring issue of 

The Bridger, which will be distributed to the membership 

in March. 

 
 

 Wanted: Reporter/correspondents to bring local 

covered bridge news to The Bridger.  

 Wanted: A VCBS member to share the duties of 

the webmaster of www.vermontbridges.com  

 Wanted: Volunteer to take charge of Covered 

Bridge Market Place.  

For more information or to sign up for any of these three 

positions, please contact Joe Nelson, Communication 

Committee Chair,  jcnelson@together.net,  or Bill Car-

roll, wcarroll@crocker.com 

 

 Wanted: Volunteer worker-bees are needed by 

the Events Committee to help set up meetings 

and assist in hosting them.  

 Wanted: Volunteer to serve as Membership Co-

ordinator assisting Membership Committee 

Chair. The Membership coordinator needs not be 

a resident of Vermont. The Coordinator will 

maintain the membership roster and serve as 

contact for the membership  

For more information or to sign up for either of these two 

positions, please contact Bill Carroll,  

wcarroll@crocker.com 

 

 Also wanted: Vermont Covered Bridge clippings 

from your local newspaper. Please send them to 

Joe Nelson, jcnelson@together.net, or to P.O. 

Box 267, Jericho, VT 05465 
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September 28, 2012 – Hi; I am trying to find out 

what happened to the Twig-Smith Bridge at 

Brownsville, (45-14-17), was it rebuilt or is it gone? 

The reason I ask is because I am one of the men 

who took it down when it was the Garfield bridge in 

Hyde Park. I am coming to Vermont to see the Pom-

fret half -   Thank you, Mike Lockwood 

 

September 28, 2012 – Mike; The bridge was re-

placed by concrete and steel. For the story go to 

ww.vermontbridges.com/brownsvl.bridge.htm 

  

 The pieces were picked up by a man who 

planned to rebuild it on his property using a high 

school class to do it, so I was told. I have no contact 

info for the man. Nothing about the outcome of his 

project was reported to me. I do know that the 

pieces were too rotted and weathered for the Ver-

mont Covered Bridge Museum in Bennington to be 

interested. 

  

 The reason the bridge went down was that 

some dingbat modified the roof bracing so that con-

struction trucks could pass through. See the photo 

on the website. The truss members were rotted be-

cause there was no siding to protect them - Joe Nel-

son 

 

October 3, 2012 - Thank you for the information. I 

was checking to see if I could find who picked up 

the pieces. No luck. Would have a photo of the Gar-

field bridge before it was cut into. - Mike       

 

October 8, 2012 – Hi; I found the Twig- Smith 

Bridge. It has not been re built yet. If you would like 

to know where it is and or have Ideas on how and 

where to build it let me know. Maybe a town would 

adopt it.  Thank you fore your time,  Mike 

 

October 8, 2012 - Hi Mike; Good job. Yes, I would 

like to know where the bridge is and who has it. As 

an historic bridge (or half of it, anyway) it should be 

restored and put to use somewhere. Joe 

 

October 9, 2012 – Joe; the man who has what is left 

of the bridge is John Parker. He works at the Mount 

Abraham High School in Bristol E-mail address is 

jparker@anesu.org. Please let me know what hap-

pens. Thank you, Mike 

 

November 29, 2012 - Dear Mr. Parker; You were 

recently contacted by Mike Lockwood concerning 

the Twig-Smith Brownsville Covered Bridge, that 

you had the bridge and that you have plans to re-

erect it. He gave me your email address. 

 I apologize for having lost contact with you, 

but it is good news that you still have the bridge. I 

would like to have your story about salvaging, stor-

ing and re-erection plans to share with the Covered 

Bridge Community through our newsletter and web-

site:  www.vermontbridges.com 

 I am yours in bridging, Joe Nelson, VP, Ver-

mont Covered Bridge Society 

 

November 29, 2012 - Dear Mr. Nelson; The bridge 

that I have stored is the Twig-Smith bridge which is 

1/2 of the original Garfield, Vermont bridge and the 

Pomfret Bridge is the other 1/2. The Twig-Smith 

bridge collapsed in a wind shear event several years 

ago because someone had removed the collar ties to 

allow the passage of concrete trucks to the develop-

ment that it serviced. The collar ties were not re-

placed and the bridge was structurally compro-

mised. When I found out that the West Windsor fire 

department was planning to burn the remains of the 

bridge I contacted the Vermont Covered Bridge His-

torical Society and because of our combined efforts 

we were able to get permission to remove the 

bridge. Two of my friends and myself traveled to 

Brownsville and disassembled the remains of the 

bridge and trucked the timbers to a storage site in 

Reading where the bridge remains to this day.  

  

 I originally planned to re-erect the bridge in 

Reading but I realized that the spot that I chose 

would prohibit the public from viewing the struc-

ture. I recently purchased property in E. Brookfield, 

VT with the intent of restoring the buildings that 

exist on the property. The property borders the 2nd 

branch of the White River and actually includes the 

remains of a bridge foundation. Brookfield does not 

have a covered bridge (only the floating bridge) so 

my plan is to erect the Garfield Twig-Smith Bridge 

at that location if I can obtain the necessary permits. 

Thanks for your interest in this project! - John 

Parker 
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(Business or Society please provide name of contact person) 

  

 ____New Member ____Renewing Member 

  

Name___________________________________________ 

  

Street___________________________________________ 

  

City____________________________________________ 

  

State________________________Zip_________________ 

  

Telephone_______________________________________ 

  

e-mail__________________________________________ 

  

Check type of membership 

  

___Individual - $10  ___Family - $15  ___Student - $8 

  

___Life single - $150  ___ Life couple - $200 

  

___Business/Organization/Municipality - $15 

  

___Sign me up for PDF version of newsletter 

  

  

 

Check type of donation: 

  

___Palladio - $2 ___Palmer - $5 ___Hale - $10 

  

___Powers - $50 ___Town - $75  ___Tasker - $100 

  

___Paddleford - $200 ___ Whipple - $250 

  

(Memberships valid to the end of the current calendar year, 

Dues and Donations will be used to promote preservation of  

Covered bridges.) 

  

 Please make all checks for dues and donations payable to: 

The Vermont Covered Bridge Society.  Mail to V.C.B.S., Inc. 

PO Box 267, Jericho, VT 05465-0267 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

        

 

 

 


